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Abstract. HIV/AIDS has emerged as a global public health concern requiring a multidimensional response. It is 
estimated that approximately 36.7 million people are HIV-positive worldwide with more than 70% of them in sub-
Saharan Africa. Adherence, follow -ups and counselling by extension are key components of prevention. People living 
with HIV/AIDS (PLWHA) require lifelong treatment and it is essential that health care services are organized in such a 
way that it promotes healthy living, long life and also minimize the spread of the disease. The aim of the study was to 
explore the challenges faced when accessing healthcare and the coping strategies used by people living with HIV/AIDS 
at Manhyia District Hospital. The study was a qualitative study and it used in-depth interview with semi-structured 
questions. Purposive sampling was used to select 10 people living with HIV/AIDS (PLWHA) accessing healthcare at 
Manhyia hospital. Data collected was analyzed using thematic analysis.  The common challenges were financial 
constraints, emotional disturbance, fear of stigmatization and the side effects of drugs. Most PLWHA used coping 
strategies such as attending prayer camps, counseling usually from faith healers and diversional activities such as 
watching TV and attending social gatherings. The study recommends that health facilities should offer periodic 
education to patients on how to cope with side effects of the anti-retroviral drugs and also work with faith healers to 
promote adherence.  
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INTRODUCTION 
 
HIV/AIDS has emerged as a global public health concern 
requiring a multidimensional response. Since the 
beginning of the epidemic, more than 70 million people 
have been infected with the HIV virus and about 35 
million people have died of HIV (WHO 2016). Globally, 
36.7 million [30.8–42.9 million] people were living with 
HIV at the end of 2016. An estimated 0.8% [0.7-0.9%] of 
adults aged 15–49 years worldwide are living with HIV, 
although the burden of the epidemic continues to vary 
considerably between countries and regions. Sub-
Saharan Africa remains most severely affected, with 
nearly 1 in every 25 adults (4.2%) living with HIV and 

accounting for nearly two-thirds of the people living with 
HIV worldwide (WHO 2016). 

Like other countries worldwide, HIV/ AIDS is present in 
Ghana. As at 2014, an estimated 150,000 people were 
infected with the virus. HIV prevalence was at 1.37 % in 
2014 and was highest in the Eastern Region and lowest 
in the Northern Regions of Ghana (Avornyo, 2013). 

Despite major advances and successes achieved in the 
last 10 years, problems related with access to 
antiretroviral medicines (ARV) still persist and tend to 
increase in many developing countries (Eholie et al., 
2012) where there is confusion between medical treatment  
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and faith healers. 

Individuals with HIV/AIDS suffer from co-infections 
such as TB, diarrhea, dry cough and rashes to name a 
few due to their low immune system. Oftentimes patients 
think their ARV drugs are not enough to protect them and 
stop taking the drugs when they feel healthy or do not 
keep to medical appointments and only visit the hospital 
when they are critically ill (Anozie, 2011). 

Poor adherence to antiretroviral medications and 
avoiding status disclosure to healthcare providers or 
sexual partners for fear of public stigma have contributed 
to increased morbidity, mortality, and accentuated 
disease transmission (Kumarasamy et al., 2007). When 
public stigmas are internalized, people living with 
HIV/AIDS (PLWHA) suffer from depression, anxiety, and 
poor quality of life (Lee et al., 2002). Investigators have 
identified both theoretical and practical ways to reduce 
the stigma that may be internalized by a person with HIV. 
The side effect of the antiretroviral (ARV) medication 
negatively impact a patient’s quality of life and adherence 
to treatment (Agu et al., 2012). The main strategies 
patients use for coping with the side effects were those 
categorized under information-seeking, social support-
seeking and positive emotion focused coping, but sizable 
a portion will fail to cope appropriately and thus, resort to 
non-adherence (Agu et al., 2012).  
Besides the suffering caused by the disease, people 
living with HIV/AIDS (PLWHA) have other challenges to 
overcome including being stigmatized. (Herrmann et al., 
2013). 

While most studies on HIV/AIDS often identify 
stigmatization as critical problems in the control of the 
pandemic, very few studies have focused on the possible 
challenges of accessing health care by sero-positives 
within a country where there are constraints in the 
allocation of resources for healthcare. The psychosocial 
aspects of people living with the HIV infection are largely 
ignored (MacPherson et al., 2012). Stigmatization has 
persisted despite improvements in the quality of life and 
life expectancy (MacPherson et al., 2012). If these 
challenges faced by PLWHA are not investigated by 
extension it prevents them from accessing health care which 
leads to an increase defaulters’ rate, non-adherence, 
psychological stress and loss to follow ups (MacPherson et 
al., 2012). 

People with HIV often become objects of scorn, hatred, 
violence and death (Odimegwu et al., 2013). Some 
people living with HIV and other key affected populations 
are shunned by family, peers and the wider community, 
while others face poor treatment in educational and work 
settings, erosion of their rights, and psychological 
damage. These all limits access to HIV testing, treatment 
and other HIV services (Stangl et al., 2013). 

The emergence of the HIV/AIDS epidemic has 
stimulated world bodies, scientists, traditional healers, 
and medical experts to try to find a lasting solution that 
will eradicate the disease (Agyir-Binn 2005). One  

 
 
 
 
important aspect of HIV/AIDS infection that has received 
little attention in Ghana is sustained psychosocial support 
for PLWHA. Some families accept PLWHA whilst others 
neglect and ignore them at a time when they are 
physically weak, financially poor and emotionally 
distraught. This situation is not different from what other 
people with the condition are experiencing throughout the 
country and PLWHA at the Manhyia District Hospital is of 
no exception. The aim of this study is to explore the 
experiences and the coping strategies of people living 
with HIV while seeking health care at Manhyia District 
Hospital. 
 
 

MATERIALS AND METHODS 
 

Study Setting 
 

The study was conducted at Manhyia District Hospital 
which is located in the Ashanti Region of Ghana. It is 
about 9km on the Kumasi-Mampong Road, and a quick 
15 minutes’ drive from Kejetia which is a central business 
place. According to the 2000 population census, Manhyia 
has a population of 19 729. The hospital serves a lot 
within its environs to travelers as well because of where it 
is located. The hospital can boast of about 220 staff who 
provide 24 hour services in the area of surgery, 
outpatient department, obstetrics and gynecology, 
laboratory services, PMTCT/VCT, maternal health 
services, oral health, eye care, ear, nose and throat 
services, public health services and adolescent-friendly 
services. The hospital is a major outlet for PLWHA to 
access healthcare and all can be attributed to the area it 
is located. 
 
 

Study Design 
 

An exploratory design was used in the study to provide in 
depth information on challenges and coping strategies of 
PLWHA. Explorative study design was used because the 
problem has not been studied in depth and in an attempt 
to gain insight into the topic, this design was chosen. 
 
 

Study Population 
 

The study population were individuals diagnosed with 
HIV/AIDS for more than a year and visiting the chronic 
care clinic for outpatient services and had defaulted at 
least once in the line of treatment. Clients who were 
seriously ill but met the criteria were excluded from the 
study 
 
 

Sampling and Sampling Techniques  
 
Purposive sampling technique was used to select ten  



 
 

 
 
 
 
(10) PLWHA from the target population. This type of 
sampling was used to intentionally pick people that 
satisfy the inclusion criteria.  
 
 
Techniques and Instruments for Data Collection and 
Analysis 
 
Informed Consent was obtained from clients prior to data 
collection. In-depth interview was carried out using semi-
structured interview guide. The interviews were recorded 
audio taped with client’s permission and transcribed 
verbatim. Thematic analysis was used in analyzing data 
collected. The first phase of data analysis consisted of 
free-floating readings of the interviews, so that the 
researchers would be able to familiarize themselves with 
the material. For emerging concepts and themes, the 
authors coded the transcripts independently, using a 
standard definition for each theme derived from the data.  
 
 
RESULTS 
 
On the challenges faced while accessing healthcare, six 
sub themes were developed. Most of the responses were 
centered on accessibility to healthcare, privacy and 
confidentiality, interpersonal relationship, services 
rendered, side effects of the drugs and fear of stigma. 

 Access to healthcare was not a problem because of 
where the facility is sited, and they all alluded to the fact 
that healthcare was easily accessible to them and even if 
they did not live within the community getting to the 
facility was not a problem. Some also said they travelled 
to get there which was a bit difficult to reach. They live far 
away from the hospital and spend hours travelling to the 
hospital, which intend increased the cost of health care. 
Mr. E. A3 who had travelled a distance to hide his 
diagnosis from the community had this to say; 

Mr. E. A3 commented that; Healthcare is not easy to 
get here, since I live far away from the hospital. I take 
three different vehicles which takes about an hour and 30 
minutes to get to the hospital. Though I have a clinic in 
my area, but for fear of stigma, I prefer the one far. 

On ensuring confidentiality, they all agreed 
confidentiality was ensured in everything they discussed 
especially with the doctors and most of them preferred to 
discuss these issues with doctors than nurses especially 
if it is one on one with the doctor and then they are sure 
the details are kept confidential. Mr. A. D1 commented; 
All private matters are discussed with only the doctor in 
his office. Every detail is kept confidential. I was taken to 
the doctor’s office and was asked to sit and the doctor 
engaged me in some conversation about a certain 
chronic disease that break down the body’s immune 
system, which is deadly and has no cure but can be 
managed through drugs. After the talk, the doctor told me  
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the laboratory test showed i had HIV and that i should 
bring my wife and kids to be tested as soon as possible. 
Beyond this, i have always spoken to a doctor about my 
problems and don’t talk much when the nurse is around. 

On the interpersonal relationship between healthcare 
providers and the PLWHA, most of them preferred talking 
to doctors than nurses due to the negative attitude of 
some nurses. They however described their relationship 
with health providers as good. 

Mr. A. D1 commented that; The healthcare providers 
relate well with me and they are very nice to me. 
Mr. EA3 who reported a negative attitude verbalized that; 
I think they do not understand us. Sometimes they do not 
even heed to some of the things we tell them. I told them 
i was experiencing side effects of the drugs but they still 
gave me the same drugs. If the drugs are not changed 
this time, am not taking them again. 

Most of them reported that they do not join long 
queues, but there were inadequate sitting spaces for 
them. Which meant one had to stand while waiting for his 
or her turn to see the doctor. 

Madam J. A5 verbalized that; The waiting area doesn’t 
have enough seats so we have to stand and wait for our 
turn. 

Responses from respondent indicated that all of them 
experienced at least two or more side effects of the 
antiretroviral drugs. These side effects affect them in one 
way or the other which they said affects their quality of 
life. Most of them did little to manage these side effects 
since they are not educated on the side effects. Their 
complains about the side effects were usually ignored 
and they were always given the same drugs without 
helping them manage side effects 
Mr. A. D1 whose symptoms had affected his work 
commented that; I am a driver. I feel sleepy and weak 
and this made me stop working since sleeping while 
driving is very dangerous. 

Mr. EA3 also added; I feel drowsy, experience muscle 
pull, feels empty after eating and i’m unable to eat 
adequately and sometimes feels hot and feels something 
moving through my body after taking the drugs. 

In an attempt to find out whether they were stigmatized 
and discriminated, it became clear that, only a few of 
them complained of stigmatization. The rest of them said 
the health workers treat them with much love and 
respect. However, for most of them their status were not 
known to anyone not even their spouses because they 
were afraid that other people who found out and may 
stigmatize them. A few however reported of stigma while 
on admission. 

Mr. EA3 who was stigmatized during hospitalization 
said that; I have been stigmatized once; I fell sick and 
was admitted at the hospital and the nurses did not want 
to get close to me. They preferred attending to others 
than me. 

Madam M. A6 commented that; I do not experience any  
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stigmatization and discrimination from the health care 
providers. But i haven’t told any family member due to 
fear of how they may react towards me. 

From these results, majority of PLWHA were faced with 
challenges such as living in fear due to stigmatization, 
non-adherence to medications due to their side effects, 
inadequate sitting spaces and negative attitudes from 
nurses. However, privacy and confidentiality was ensured 
among most of the people living with HIV/AIDS and 
healthcare was also easily accessible to them. 
 
 
Coping after HIV/AIDS Diagnosis 
 
In the quest to find out how people living with HIV/AIDS 
cope with their diagnosis while accessing healthcare, it is 
imperative to explore their initial reaction to the diagnosis 
and how they coped beyond the diagnosis, three sub 
themes were developed. These are diagnosis, their 
reaction on diagnosis and the coping measures used 
beyond diagnosis. 
 
 
Diagnosis and Initial Reaction to diagnosis 
 
In an attempt to find out how they got to know of their HIV 
status, some said they got to know of it when they went 
to the hospital for antenatal clinic. Others too were 
diagnosed after series of ill health. 

Mr E. A2 commented; I got to know of my status after a 
series of ill health and excessive weight loss, a 
pharmacist friend of mine suggested i do HIV test, which 
came out positive. 

Narrations from respondents showed a wide range of 
experiences that included the following; sadness, shock, 
anxiety, disappointments, disbelief, loss of hope and 
feelings of hopelessness. 
Madam O. G2 commented; I did not want to believe it. It 
was one of the saddest news i had ever heard. I felt like 
killing myself. When the news was disclosed to me, i 
suddenly felt my life has ended and as i sat i started 
shivering because i didn’t believe I could get infected. 

However, one of the respondents indicated he was 
neither worried nor shocked at the time he was 
diagnosed since he led a promiscuous life during his 
youthful age. 

Mr E. A2 added; I wasn’t surprised at all because 
during my youthful age, i used to have lots of ladies in my 
life and i was not taking any safety precautions during 
sexual intercourse. 
 
 
Coping Measures 
 
They all had ways in which they coped after they had 
been diagnosed and mostly after accessing healthcare  

 
 
 
 
they relied on these coping strategies as their source of 
strength and these ranged from spirituality, family support 
and self-management.  

Madam S. R4 bemoaned; I was only able to cope by 
believing that God is my comforter and that it is the will of 
God that this should happen. She tries to take her mind 
off what is happening to her by watching television, 
listening to radio but most often she prays to GOD for 
healing. 

Madam D Commented; My family is my only source of 
support. I have not been able to tell them i am HIV 
positive but am sure they will find out and when they do 
my only source of support will be gone. I can pray to God 
that they don’t find out. 
 
 
Impact on life and relationship 
 
In the pursuit to find out the impact of HIV on their lives, 
most of them reported that they have been negatively 
affected causing them to lose a lot of money since they 
were unable to work again. This caused financial 
difficulties for family members, however a few of them 
said the diagnosis have not really impacted negatively on 
their lives since no one is aware of their status. 

Mr. A. D1 commented; It has affected me negatively, 
especially my relationship with my family and my 
finances. My wife was tested and the result showed she 
was negative and this brought about divorce. Also i am 
not able to go to work since i have become weaker and 
weaker. At first i was lonely but now i’m used to it and i’m 
able to stay alone. 

Madam O. G2 commented; It has no impact on my 
family and relationship with others since no body is aware 
of my status. I have not even told my spouse. All they 
know is that i take medication what it is for no one knows. 
I now want to pay more attention to my children and how 
to cater for them. 
 
 
Support and Availability of social support system 
 
Most of the respondents mentioned that their husbands 
or wives provided them with emotional support by 
encouraging them to take their drugs and financially by 
assisting them to pay for their hospital bills. Others also 
added that their children helped them with household 
chores and also accompanied them to the hospital for 
their medication. 

Madam R. A4 commented; My husband is the only one 
supporting me financially by assisting me to pay my 
hospital bills, also encourages me to take my drugs on 
time and prays with me. 

All of them did not know or had never heard of any 
social support organization that offers help to PLWHA but 
were sure they could rely on their family and church for  



 
 

 
 
 
 
support if need be. They mostly alluded to the fact that 
they will skip an appointment for medication if they had to 
attend a prayer meeting. According to them each time 
they were in the hospital it reminded them of their status 
and this usually made them sad unlike being in the 
church where no one knows. 

Mr. EA3 also added; I do not know of any HIV support 
organisation. Supposing i did, the kind of support that i 
will need is financial and psychological support since i’m 
not working at the moment and my wife too is not 
working. 
Most of them also reported that they received support 
from their family and friends. However, a few of them 
disclosed that they had interchanged their HIV/AIDS 
status with other chronic illness and if they found out 
about their status the support will cease. A few also 
reported that they support themselves since their families 
were not around to do so. 

Mr E. A2 commented; I occasionally call on my friends 
for financial support, and they send me mobile money of 
50 to 100 cedi for my upkeep. Also, a pharmacist friend 
of mine, usually gives me some food supplements to help 
with my condition. 

Madam S. R4 who has not disclosed her status 
commented that; Family, friends and co-workers are not 
involved in my care since i haven’t disclosed my status. I 
won’t disclose my status because of the fear of 
stigmatization. 

Madam O. G2 also said; My husband is the only one 
involved in my care. I haven’t informed my friends 
because i’m scared of stigmatization.  
 
 
DISCUSSION 
 
For most PLWHA, confidentiality was not a problem as 
they discussed issues with the doctors, and all matters 
discussed were kept private but a few times in which they 
had the nurses around most of them were not 
comfortable discussing issues of their status. Although 
other studies done did not reveal the same. In a study by 
Dapaah & Senah (2016), most of the respondents 
accused some health workers of a breach of the 
concordat during counseling. This difference could have 
come about because in their study health workers were 
categorized as one and that did not leave room for them 
to determine if any category was trustworthy. For the 
current study a lot of trust was placed in the hands of the 
doctor and the patient was ever willing to discuss any 
issue with him. This is seen in the excerpt of Mr. A. D1 
who commented that; All private matters are discussed 
with only the doctor in his office. Every detail is kept 
confidential. I usually beg the doctor to excuse the nurse 
if need be or i don’t talk at all.  

Although on the whole they commended the attitude of 
health workers, a few reported negative attitudes from  
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nurses. And preferred not to discuss private issues with 
them. 

Beyond diagnosis, they expressed shock; they did not 
believe they will ever contract the disease and as such 
found it difficult accepting their status. Their reaction 
ranged from shock, suicidal ideation to extreme sadness 
(depression). 
I did not want to believe it. I felt like killing myself. When 
the news was disclosed to me, i suddenly felt my life had 
ended and as i sat i started shivering because i didn’t 
believe i could get infected. 

This gives credence to a study by Agyir-Binn (2005) 
among PLWHA which revealed that, mostly, people’s 
reaction to the diagnosis run through denial, acceptance, 
mixed feelings, fear and worry.  

While battling these feelings, PLWHA are expected to 
cope with the disease while they try to face their 
challenges. In a study by Famoroti et al., (2013), it 
reported that 45.8% of the respondent said they 
experienced discriminatory practice. This same study 
reported that a sense of stigma manifest itself when the 
patients have to interact in social settings or workplace 
where their diagnosis is known. So for a lot of patients, it 
was better to keep ones’ status a secret and avoid 
stigmatization. However, within health facility, only a few 
complained of stigmatization when hospitalized or 
accessing care. The rest said the health workers treat 
them with love and respect but they were sometimes 
afraid that other people may find out and stigmatize them. 

In this study, most of them reported that HIV affected 
them negatively causing them to either lose or quit their 
jobs thereby losing a lot of money. Their greatest fear 
was someone knowing their status at work and 
stigmatizing them or informing others. The impact was 
mostly financial difficulties and family problems since 
most could not explain to their spouse the reason they 
were always sick. However a few did not report of 
negative impact on their lives. These corroborates with a 
study by Kumarasamy et, al.(2007) which reported that 
HIV negatively affected individuals in their productive 
years and hence places considerable financial strain on 
household trying to pay for healthcare cost while making 
up for lost wages. For PLWHA, coping strategies used 
ranged from believing in God, looking up to their children 
and using diversion therapy such as watching television. 
These were also highlighted from a study conducted by 
Mwale (2006) in which for individual participants, coping 
meant relying on a higher being and in many cases God, 
to provide hope, trying to help themselves by doing work 
and caring for their children. But for his study it involved 
much more and sometimes included; disclosure of HIV 
status, projection, obtaining spiritual support and mutual 
support among PLWHA (Adeyemi and Ademilua, 2012).  

 Madam S. R4 bemoaned; I was able to cope by 
believing that God is my comforter and that it the will of 
God that it happened. She took her mind off by watching  
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television, listening to radio and prays most often. 

For most PLWHA in Ghana, they receive help from 
their family and friends. However, a few of them 
disclosed that they had to interchange their HIV/AIDS 
status with other chronic illness to be able to get support. 
A few also reported that they support themselves 
because they had not disclosed their status to anyone. 
This however was different in a study by Adeyemi and 
Ademilua (2012) where family which is the agent of 
socialization was dissolved due to the presence of the 
disease within the family and thus most PLWHA rely on 
the church and other institutional bodies as their form of 
support. The reasons for this could be because their HIV 
status was known by family members. 

It however gives credence to findings from a study 
conducted by Nicholas et al., (2007) in which the family 
was mentioned as the major source of support. Some of 
the participants received help from multiple family source 
and others from a single-family source. Even where a 
family member rejects the PLWHA, other steps were 
taken to care for him/her. In situations where the HIV 
status of the participant was known, majority of the family 
members continued to help him/her. 

This is seen in the extract from Madam O. G2’s words 
who said; My husband is the only one involved in my 
care. I haven’t informed my friends because i’m scared of 
stigmatization.  

 Most PLWHA in this current study had no idea of the 
existence of any social support group that could offer 
them assistance when need be. They have never been 
told about it and as such they rely solely on family 
members when need be. According to Robinson et al., 
(1990), social support for PLWHA should include 
housing, financial assistance, support for physical and 
emotional needs and day care centers where they can 
share their experiences and get support. Other services 
included were transport, counselling and support, home 
loans, hospital discharge co-ordination and hospice. 
Agyir-Binn (2005) study also revealed that the type of 
support received from the support groups should be in 
the form of financial support, emotional support, 
assistance with basic needs (food, clothing, shelter), 
social (taking care of their children), medical and spiritual 
support.  All these tend to improve the quality of life of 
people living with HIV and as such increase their life 
expectancies (Agyir-Binn 2005). 

The study recommends that social support should be 
made available to PLWHA and the benefits explained to 
them, help them access such help when need be. Also, 
Nurses within the facility will need to improve on their 
interpersonal relationship since they are the first point of 
contact for the patient so PLWHA can trust them and 
make them know their problems. Furthermore, PLWHA 
need a lot more education on the side effects of the 
drugs, as this will help reduce the defaulter rate and also 
improve adherence. Finally, spirituality plays a crucial  

 
 
 
 
role in the decision of PLWHA to either access healthcare 
or not and as such the churches can be used as an 
avenue to demystify HIV and reduce stigmatization. A lot 
of patients could not disclose their status to their partners 
and immediate families for the fear of stigma. 
 
 
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT 
 
We acknowledge all the respondents for their cooperation 
and accepting to participate in the study. 
 
 
REFERENCES 
 
Adeyemi TO, Ademilua SO (2012). “Conflict management strategies 

and Administrative effectiveness in Nigeria Universities. J. Emerg. 
trends Educ. Res. Pol.”: Scholarlink Res. Instit. J. 3(3):368-375. 

Agu KA, Oparah AC, Ochei UM (2012). Knowledge and attitudes of 
HIV-infected patients on antiretroviral therapy regarding adverse drug 
reactions (ADRs) in selected hospitals in Nigeria. Perspect. Clin. Res. 
3(3):95-101. 

Agyir-Binn H (2005). “Social Support for People Living with HIV Aids 
within the Accra Metropolitan Area” (Doctoral dissertation, University 
of Ghana). 

Anozie IE (2011). The responses of a faith-based organization to the 
challenges of HIV/AIDS: a case study of Maseru United Church in 
Lesotho (Doctoral dissertation, Stellenbosch: University of 
Stellenbosch). 

Avornyo R (2013). “Reducing Stigmatization and Discrimination 
through Provision of Care and Support to Fellow Persons Living with 
the Human Immunodeficiency Virus (PLHIV) In Ghana”: The Case of 
the ‘Models of Hope’. Eur. Sci J. 4:618-627. 

Dapaah JM, Senah KA (2016). “HIV/AIDS clients, privacy and 
confidentiality; the case of two health centers in the Ashanti Region of 
Ghana”. BMC Med. Ethics 17(1):41 

Duracinsky M (2013). HIV-related stigma and physical symptoms have 
a persistent influence on health-related quality of life in Australians 
with HIV infection. Health and quality of life outcomes, 11(1):56. 

Eholie SP, Aoussi F, Ouattara IS, Bissangnene E, Anglaret X 
(2012). HIV treatment and care in resource-constrained 
environments: challenges for the next decade. J. Int. AIDS Soc. 
15:17334. 

Famoroti TO, Fernandes L, Chima SC (2013). “Stigmatization of 
people living with HIV/AIDS by healthcare workers at a tertiary 
hospital in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa”: A cross-sectional 
descriptive study. BMC Med. Ethics 14(1):S6. 

Herrmann S, McKinnon E, Hyland NB, Lalanne C, Mallal S, Nolan D, 
Kumarasamy N, Venkatesh KK, Mayer KH, Freedberg K (2007). 
“Financial burden of health services for people with HIV/AIDS in 
India”. The Indian J. Med. Res. 126(6):509. 

Lee RS, Kochman A, Sikkema KJ (2002). Internalized stigma among 
people living with HIV-AIDS. AIDS and Behavior, 6(4):309-319. 

MacPherson P, Corbett EL, Makombe SD, Van Oosterhout JJ, 
Manda E, Choko AT, Lalloo DG (2012). “Determinants and 
consequences of failure of linkage to antiretroviral therapy at primary 
care level in Blantyre, Malawi”: a prospective cohort study. PloS one 
7(9):e44794. 

Mwale S (2006). “The experiences of people living with HIV/AIDS 
receiving health care services at Lighthouse Clinic, Lilongwe, 
Malawi”: A contribution to an understanding of the basis of HIV/AIDS 
related stigma (Master's thesis). 

Nicholas P, Voss J, Corless I (2007). “Unhealthy behaviours for self-
management of HIV-related peripheral neuropathy”. AIDS Care, 
19(10):1266-1273. 

Odimegwu C, Adedini SA, Ononokpono DN (2013). “HIV/AIDS 
stigma and utilization of voluntary counselling and testing in Nigeria”.  



 
 

 
 
 
 

BMC Public Health, 13(1):465. 
Robinson D, Maynard A, Smith G (1990). “Investigating HIV/AIDS and 

social care”. Int. J. Drug Policy 1(6):14-15. 
Stangl, AL, Lloyd JK, Brady LM, Holland CE, Baral S (2013). “A 

systematic review of interventions to reduce HIV‐related stigma and 
discrimination from 2002 to 2013”: how far have we come? J. Int. 
AIDS Soc. 16:18734. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

J. Edu. Res. Rev. / Agambire et al.            53 
 
 
 
World Health Organization. (2016). Global Health Observatory (GHO) 
data. 2016 HIV/AIDS. WHO, Geneva. 
 
 
 
 

http://sciencewebpublishing.net/jerr 

 
 
 
 


